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SIXTY FIVE HAS ARRIVED !! 

 
Remember? After almost five decades, can't we still hear our class chant ringing in our ears? 
Some 398 of us converged on Franklin and Marshall--dear old F & M--September 16, 1961, 
suddenly college FRESHMEN!! Our parents had scrimped and saved to afford the $587.50 per 



conformity was good.  
 
We watched TV and were widely influenced by mass media, mass marketing, and national 
entertainment stars. When the Davy Crockett show came on TV we had to have a raccoon skin 
caps, complete with tail.  
 
We aspired to be cool in how we dressed. But for us that meant wearing chinos and blue 
oxford-cloth button-down shirts, Bass penny loafers, and maybe a madras-covered leather belt. 
We looked forward to getting to college so we could date the good-looking co-eds. Oh, we also 
wanted to make good grades. 
 
International events were in the back of our minds. We were told we needed to beat the 
Russians in the race for space and to defeat the threat of Communism. We ducked for cover 
under our school desks during air-raid drills as a way to survive a nuclear attack. 
 
That world was left behind as we left for F & M, belongings crammed into Samsonite or old 
leather suitcases, footlockers and bags, then stuffed in the family car or station wagon. 
Sometime that day we got to Lancaster and found F & M. There was a huge crush of students 
arriving, given room assignments and endless papers and booklets, as well as the traditional 
Freshman blue and white beanie and a huge name tag button. Parents jumped into the fray, 
cars were unloaded, belongings were carried to dorm rooms, and roommates were greeted. 
 
Some dorms were new, like Schnader Hall and Marshall-Buchanan, others were miniature 
collegiate architectures, such as the pleasant Dietz-Santee or Franklin-Meyran Halls. Some were 
more classic structures lik



There were no PCs on our desks with spell-check, no copiers, no printers. We did have manual 
(and sometimes electric) typewriters, whiteout and carbon paper. Al Gore had not invented the 
Internet; there were no I-pods or Blackberrys, no Facebook, no DVDs. Nobody blogged or 
Tweeted. And no cell phones. If we wanted to talk to someone, we just needed a dime (for a 
collect call), and we could use the payphone in the dorm in the hall. TVs did not have remotes, 
and color was not around. We had fountain or ball point pens, pencils, and a slide rule. And we 
took notes in a notebook (a paper, not an electronic, one).  
 
For Spring break, many of us went to Daytona or Fort Lauderdale and not Cancun, which wasn't 
on anyone's map yet. We had checking accounts and used cash or checks--no bank would think 
of giving a credit card to a student! 
 
Beer was the recreational drug of choice. Wine implied something cheap and in a gallon jug and 
not something in a liter dark green bottle from France and vintaged. Pot, free love and 
Woodstock were just around the corner. When we smoked it was cigarettes, pipes or cigars. 
And nearly everyone smoked--including many professors during class. The Student Weekly 
boasted ads for Marlboros. Soft pretzels with mustard, Breyers ice cream that had real vanilla 
beans that we could see the small brown flecks ground in it, Foshnots for Shrove Tuesday, 



The first part was the Distribution Courses, to make sure students were adequately prepared in 
certain basic accomplishments essential to the effective pursuit of higher academic goals; to 
insure the student has at least the foundation of a broad liberal education and has been 
exposed to the main divisions of human learning; and finally, to introduce the student to 
several new fields of study about which, he may not chose to go any further, he must know 
something if he were to be considered a liberally educated man. 
 
The second part forms The Field of Concentration, where a student develops a depth of 
knowledge in a field to work in that field effectively after college or to pursue further graduate 
work. The third part was to be formed of Elective Courses, where work was encouraged in areas 
of interest or areas that would compliment his major. During his first two years, the students 
choices would be aided by the Registrar and his adviser, then by the Department Chairman of 
his major. 
 
Each department had its own requirements for its field of concentration and required a 
comprehensive examination in that subject to graduate; and there were electives to 
supplement our major. 
 
There was an emphasis on our bodies as well as on our minds. We had to pass a physical fitness 
test, a swimming course and a sports test. We were also required to acquire a proficiency in an 
outdoor and an indoor sport. 
 
Thus our Freshman year began. Daily life was regulated by class schedules quite quickly: up 
early for breakfast, class at 8, then a break for lunch and back for afternoon classes. Then on to 
dinner, where we had to be sure to wear our coats and ties or we might be spoken to by the 
Dean. Once a week we changed our sheets, courtesy of Mary Mackintosh, who cleaned our 
shirts and did dry cleaning as well. If we did our laundry, we did it in the washers and dryers in 
the basement of Hartman Hall. And we still found time for non-academic activities--sports, 
theater, the radio station, the newspaper, clubs, oh, and some social activities, too. 
 
As freshman, we were required to attend six chapel services in a semester. The Nevin chapel 
was located on the second floor of Old Main. The building itself was a focus and landmark of 
study and an icon. The bell in its brick tower not only called us from the dorms to worship on 
Sunday mornings, but it also announced the beginning and end of the class day each morning at 
8:00 and afternoon at 4.30. 
  

WHERE DID WE SPEND OUR ACADEMIC LIVES? 
 
If Old Main was an icon, perhaps the heart of the College was Fackenthal Library. It was a hub 
of intellectual and study activity outside the classroom--







SOPHOMORE YEAR 

 



service could no longer take in non-residents. Fortunately the Lancaster Theological Seminary 
was willing to accommodate the three dozen or so students affected by that decision. So these 
F & M'ers dined on huge monastic-styled oak tables in the Gothic-hammered, beamed 
refectory of the Seminary. Grace was said before each meal, and the ladies of dining hall were 
most kind. 
 



and were denied.  
 
Soccer did almost as well. A possible bid from the NCAA to play in the invitational tournament 



the one that existed four short years ago. It was a world less certain, still with the Cold War 
raging, little known activity in a place called Viet Nam, assassinations, race riots. But we 
believed we were prepared for whatever the future held; after all, we were graduates of “Dear 
old F & M.” 
 


